


This is an edited transcription of an interview conducted for the Oral History Program, 
sponsored by California State University, Fullerton.  The reader should be aware that an 
oral history document portrays information as recalled by the interviewee.  Because of 
the spontaneous nature of this kind of document, it may contain statements and 
impressions that are not factual. The Oral History Program encourages all researchers to 
listen to the recording while reading the oral history transcription, as some expressions, 
verbiage, and intent may be lost in the interpretation from audio to written source. 
 
Researchers are welcome to utilize short excerpts from this transcription without 
obtaining permission as long as proper credit is given to the interviewee, the interviewer, 
and the Center for Oral and Public History.  Permission for extensive use of the 
transcription and related materials, duplication, and/or reproduction can be obtained by 
contacting the Center for Oral and Public History, California State University, PO Box 
6846, Fullerton CA 92834-6846.  Email: coph@fullerton.edu 
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